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Report to the USM Board of Regents

Chancellor William E. Kirwan

Friday, December 3, 2010
Thank you Mr. Chairman . . .  As you know, today the USM’s new strategic plan comes before the Board for approval.  In a moment I will speak directly to that issue.
First, however, I want to briefly touch upon some of the achievements taking place on our campuses, beginning with our host institution, Coppin State University (CSU), where President Reginald Avery continues to hone his vision for Coppin as a purpose-driven urban university committed to academic excellence and service to the community.  
In the past few months I have had the pleasure of attending several important events at Coppin:
· I was here as we announced the Dorothy I. Height Center for the Advancement of Social Justice, including the Dorothy I. Height Endowed Chair.

· Not long after that, we cut the ribbon on the new Physical Education Complex (in which we are meeting today), which will enable the Department of Health and Human Performance to enhance its offerings

· In addition, the Coppin Heights-Rosemont Family Computer Center, 
· the Health and Wellness Center, 
· and the Coppin tennis courts were each unveiled.
· All signaling a major expansion of Coppin’s community service tradition.

I know that the entire Coppin community is very proud of these—and other—achievements.  Congratulations.

Elsewhere across the USM . . . 
Bowie State University (BSU) was recently awarded a $350,000 grant from the National Science Foundation (NSF) for its Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics (STEM) initiatives. The grant will be used to support BSU's Building Excellence in Teaching, Training, Education and Research Plus (BETTER-PLUS) program, which focuses on improvements and enhancements to BSU's STEM departments.

At Frostburg State University (FSU), two student organizations—the Wildlife Society and the BURG Peer Education Network—have been named the regional chapter and national chapter of the year by their respective parent organizations.  In addition, with President Jonathan Gibralter's leadership, FSU has also become an Institutional Member of the American Council on Renewable Energy's Higher Education Committee (ACORE). ACORE is an organization of more than 600 member companies and institutions that are dedicated to moving renewable energy into the mainstream of the United States economy.

The U.S. Department of Education recently awarded Salisbury University (SU) a $1.2 million TRIO grant to help enhance supplemental instruction and other student retention initiatives as part of the University’s Achieve Student Support Services (SSS) program.  Salisbury University President Janet Dudley-Eshbach has been appointed to the Committee on International Education for the American Association of State Colleges and Universities (AASCU). And SU was ranked by The Chronicle of Higher Education as a top producer of Fulbright Scholars.  And in “green” news, as part of the $6 million renovation of the Manokin Residence Hall, SU installed its first geothermal heating and cooling system, using the earth's natural thermal energy to heat and cool the facility.

Towson University (TU) opened a full-service Veteran's Center in late September, providing on-campus support to veteran students, faculty and staff members.  And Mary Lashley, professor of Community Health Nursing, was honored as an Unsung Hero by the Association of Fundraising Professionals of Maryland last month on National Philanthropy Day. She shared the honor with Dr. Nancy Ward of the Dental School at the University of Maryland, Baltimore (UMB) for their collaboration creating an oral health care program for the homeless men of the Helping Up Mission in Baltimore City. 

Also at UMB, last month Board of Regents Chairman Cliff Kendall and I had the honor of formally installing Dr. Jay Perman as the institution’s sixth President.  Dr. Perman’s address on the Power of Collaboration was both very timely and extremely well received.
Valzhyna Mort, Writer-in-Residence at the Yale Gordon College of Arts and Sciences at the University of Baltimore (UB), was named winner of the prestigious Beth Hokin prize for 2010 by the Poetry Foundation.  In addition, the University of Baltimore's Merrick School of Business has been recognized by U.S. News & World Report as one of the country's Best Undergraduate Business Programs. 
A partnership between Northrop Grumman and the University of Maryland, Baltimore County (UMBC) Research Park Corporation will create a new incubator to develop technology to protect the nation from a growing range of cyber threats.  In addition, UMBC now offers a master’s degree and graduate certificate in cybersecurity.  And a recent report by the Sage Policy Group and the Nearing Group affirms the positive economic impact of UMBC’s ACTiVATE program. Since its inception in 2005, ACTiVATE has trained more than 100 women with significant business or technical experience to start companies based on technologies developed at area universities and research institutions. 

The U.S. Commerce Department's National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) has awarded a five-year cooperative agreement totaling $15 million to the Maryland Nanocenter at the University of Maryland, College Park (UMCP) to develop and implement a Postdoctoral Researcher and Visiting Fellow Measurement Science and Engineering Program.  Next week UMCP is launching a cybersecurity initiative that aims to stimulate public-private partnerships and address national vulnerabilities, including those facing industry. The focal point of the initiative, the new Maryland Cybersecurity Center (MC²), will adopt a holistic approach to cybersecurity education, research and technology development, stressing comprehensive, interdisciplinary solutions.  Finally, UMCP ranks among the greenest institutions of higher learning in the nation on the latest College Sustainability Report Card with an overall grade of A minus and A's in eight of nine rated categories.

The Marine Science faculty at the University of Maryland Eastern Shore (UMES) has qualified for a $5 million National Science Foundation grant to conduct research into low oxygen water quality problems and parasites affecting blue crabs in the inland lagoons and bays along the Delmarva Peninsula's Atlantic coast.

The University of Maryland University College (UMUC) has been awarded a $1.2 million grant from The Kresge Foundation to develop—in partnership with Prince George’s Community College (PGCC) and Montgomery College (MC)—predictive models and success interventions to help close the achievement gap for underserved adult students in Maryland.  In addition, UMUC has formed a partnership with Booz Allen Hamilton to provide graduate-level cybersecurity training to its workforce
The University of Maryland Center for Environmental Science (UMCES), in partnership with several regional institutions, has established the Central Appalachians Stable Isotope Facility, which will provided researchers with access to a powerful tool for understanding how and when environmental change occurs. 

Building on its long standing efforts to facilitate, educate, and raise awareness of sustainability, the Universities at Shady Grove (USG) was awarded Bethesda Magazine’s inaugural “Green Award.”
And next week the University System of Maryland at Hagerstown (USMH) will celebrate its 5-year anniversary of offering upper-level education, with all proceeds from the reception benefiting the USMH Scholarship Fund, which has awarded $50,000 in scholarships to local students. 
Finally, I want to quickly note that we are continuing our close work with leaders in Annapolis on the USM’s FY 2012 budget.  We are still in the very early stages of these talks.  I will, of course, keep you fully informed as we make progress.

As I noted, I will now turn to the issue of the USM’s new strategic plan . . . 
[BEGIN POWERPOINT]
